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Bacteria In Lathe Cutting Fluid*

A Hidden Occupational Health Hazard


INTRODUCTION TO THE INCIDENT
Although this incident did not occur in PDO, we have several similar operations within PDO and our contracting community and the potential for injury of one of our employees exists if the described conditions are not properly recognised and controlled.

A machinist working at a refinery was infected with bacteria in cutting fluid at a lathe after immersing his hands into the fluid in order to remove metal cuttings.  The machinist was admitted to a local hospital with a deep tissue infection and a fever of 103 degrees.  He was treated with potent antibiotics and responded well.  The incident resulted in an LTOI (Lost Time Occupational Illness) with three days of work missed.  The doctors report noted that had the machinist waited another 

18-24 hours to seek medical treatment, he might have lost a finger, or even his whole hand to the infection.  

BACKGROUND
Cutting fluids, by themselves, do not contain harmful bacteria. However, most cutting fluids are mixed with water to form an emulsion.  After some time, bacteria can begin to grow in the water phase while feeding off the oil phase.  These bacteria can then be introduced into cuts on the workers’ hands when immersed in the cutting fluid.  In the case described, there were no biocides added to the cutting fluid to control bacterial growth and there was no cutting fluid replacement schedule in place that would minimise the potential for bacterial growth.   It was also noted that the machinist involved did not wear any type of glove when he cleaned the cuttings from the cutting fluid sump.  

The report does not indicate how soon the worker noted a problem and whether or not it was immediately reported.  It was several days after contacting the cutting fluids that the employee entered the hospital for treatment.  This again emphasises the importance of prompt reporting of even minor injuries or illnesses (see Safety Alert No. 7, August 2001).

LESSONS LEARNED FROM THIS INCIDENT

· Cutting oils should be subject to regular maintenance.  A regime for the regular replacement of cutting oil should be established.

· The use of biocide in the cutting fluid should be considered.

· Simple precautions such as wearing proper gloves should be taken when immersing hands in cutting oils.

· Prompt reporting of all injuries and illnesses, regardless of severity, is essential to avoid potential escalation to a serious, or even life-threatening, condition. 

Be aware of all hazards – even the ones you can’t see!

Report all occupational injuries and illnesses promptly!

* Source – Loss Prevention Bulletin 159, Institution of Chemical Engineers 2001

